Board of Cosmetologists

Minutes
 
  _March 5, 2012  

A meeting of the State Board of Cosmetologists was held on Monday, March 5, 2012, in the 2nd floor conference room, Department of Labor, Licensing and Regulation Building, 500 N. Calvert Street, Baltimore, Maryland 21202.

The following members were in attendance:

Ms. Clairee Britt-Cockrum, Chairman, Industry Member

Ms. Carmel Owens, Vice Chairman, Industry Member

Ms. Sharon Bunch, Consumer Member

Ms. Ellen Trujillo, Industry Member

Mr. Phillip Mazza, Industry Member

Not in Attendance:

Ms. Christina Roberts, Consumer Member

Ms. Maxine Sisserman, School Owner Member

Also in attendance:

Mr. Robert Wood, Executive Director 

Mr. Brian Logan, Assistant Executive Director

Mr. Bruce Spizler, Senior Assistant Attorney General

Meeting called to order

The meeting was called to order at 9:41 AM by Ms. Britt-Cockrum.

Approval of Agenda
A motion was made by Mr. Mazza to approve the agenda; Ms. Trujillo seconded the motion; and the Board voted unanimously to approve.
Minutes

A motion was made by Ms. Owens to approve the minutes of the February 6, 2012 meeting; Ms. Trujillo seconded the motion; and the Board voted unanimously to approve.

A motion was made by Mr. Mazza to approve the Executive minutes of the February 6, 2012 meeting; Ms. Owens seconded the motion; and the Board voted unanimously to approve.
New Business

Rodrigue Vital, D.L.L.R.

Mr. Rodrigue Vital, of the Division of Work Force and Adult Learning, Department of Labor, Licensing and Regulation, addressed the Board regarding the Division of Work Force and Adult Learning; specifically, its outreach activities to the Board’s licensees and the community. First, Mr. Vital explained the history and purpose of his office. Pursuant to Executive Order 01.01.2008.18, the Governor issued a directive regarding efforts to integrate “new Americans” into our society. Pursuant to the Executive Order, a council was established; and, after meetings held in 2008 and 2009, the council developed a report which, among other things, established Mr. Vital’s office and position.

Mr. Vital first came into contact with the Board when a business owner sought out his office for assistance; and Mr. Vital, responding to the business owner’s concerns, contacted the Board’s Assistant Executive Director, Mr. Logan. 

Mr. Vital explained to the Board that he wished to serve as a “guide” for the new Americans community without creating a divide; noting that an immigrant society is not fully informed as to how to access government services. Mr. Vital stated that he is appearing at today’s meeting to: (1) make the Board aware of the existence of his Office; (2) to learn of the Board’s concerns regarding compliance with its laws and regulations by the new American communities; and to let the new American communities know that the Board is not here to punish but, instead, to provide its licensee, and potential licensees with an understanding of the law and compliance with it. 

The Board commended Mr. Vital and his Office for his efforts and advised that the Board will use his office as a resource in connecting to the new American communities.

Latesa Thomas, DLLR Office of Procurement

As set forth in the meeting minutes of the February 6, 2012 Board meeting, Board Member Phillip Mazza proposed that Executive Director Wood make inquiry of the Acting Commissioner of Occupational and Professional Licensing, Harry Loleas, as to the propriety of having representatives from N.I.C. attend a Board meeting to discuss the nation-wide examination they offer to state cosmetology boards.

In response to this inquiry, Ms. Latesa Thomas, Director of Procurement for D.L.L.R., appeared before the Board to discuss D.L.L.R.’s procurement process. Ms. Thomas advised the Board that, if the N.I.C. were invited to appear before the Board (to the exclusion of any other potential vendor who may provide testing services to the Board), the current procurement laws would bar them from bidding on the next contract. Ms. Thomas added that she would not be opposed to having representatives of N.I.C. appear before the Board, provided that the same opportunity was provided to all potential bidders.

The Board requested that it be provided with more insight into the procurement process and requested that Acting Commissioner Harry Loleas appear at the next Board meeting to explain the Board’s role in the procurement process.  

Prometric 

Executive Director Robert Wood advised the Board that he has been in contact with Mr. Andy Parker, Client Representative with Prometric, the vendor contracted by the State to administer the Board’s examinations. Mr. Wood was advised that the company is still using the 2000 and 2004 edition of the Milady textbook; and that their company, as well as Board member Ms. Sisserman, are desirous of updating the exam by using the latest edition of the Milady textbook, 2008 and 2012. Mr. Wood further advised that Prometric would like to have a workshop toward the end of updating the exam with five industry experts appointed by the Board (with cosmetology school owners being ineligible).

Mr. Wood added that, in an unrelated matter, Mr. Parker would be able to come to the Board’s meeting in June to discuss recent events that have raised the Board’s concerns. The Board expressed its dissatisfaction that these matters would have to wait until June to be addressed and directed that its staff contact Mr. Parker, in writing, directing that a representative from Prometric, whether it be Mr. Parker or another, be in attendance at its April meeting to address and resolve the concerns of the Board.  
Old Business

Monthly Regulation Update

Assistant Executive Director Brian Logan advised the Board that concept papers regarding amendments to the following regulations were approved by the Secretary of the Department of Labor, Licensing and Regulation; and he will prepare the electronic filings applicable to each: 

· 09.22.01.01 - General Requirements (requiring 2x2 photo lamination on licenses)

· 09.22.01.10(B) - Supervision of Apprentice (prohibiting a sponsor from charging an apprentice a fee for training)

· 09.22.03.06 - Complaints and Violations in Beauty Schools (requiring the necessary information of a complainant)

· 09.22.02.02(B) – Owner Responsibility (providing for permanent signage).

Mr. Logan advised that he is in the process of developing a concept paper for Regulation 09.22.02.01 Salon General (Salon Suites).

Update/Laser Hair Removal/ Board of Physicians

Assistant Executive Director Brian Logan advised that he is still waiting for a follow up with a representative from the Board of Physicians in regard to an invitation by the Board to appear at an upcoming meeting. Mr. Logan advised the Board that a new Executive Director for the State Board of Physicians has been appointed; and, therefore, he is anticipating a response shortly.
Settlement Conferences

Assistant Executive Director Brian Logan provided the results of the Settlement Conferences held on February 27, 2012 (Board member Sharon Bunch, presiding), noting: 13 disciplinary actions were taken; 2 licensees were excused in light of respective, valid explanations; 2 licensees were previously settled via Consent Orders; and only 1 licensee failed to appear. A total of $3,300.00 in fines was levied.

Board Chairman Ms. Britt-Cockrum inquired as to a recommendation that she and another Board member had regarding one of the cases that had been settled; specifically, Fancier Salon and Spa (registration#02-436461), which was fined $600.00 in settlement of the violation cited by a Board Inspector. Ms. Britt-Cockrum advised that she and another Board member had recommended a formal hearing on the matter; yet the case was settled as noted. Mr. Logan advised that, although the Board members may recommend a formal hearing, the recommendation needs to be approved by the Assistant Attorney General who serves as the Chief of Litigation for D.L.L.R. In this case, the Chief of Litigation, after reviewing the file, concluded that a settlement via a Consent Order was warranted (as opposed to a formal hearing).  Board counsel, Mr. Spizler, added that, although the admitted violation was egregious, there may have been other reasons suggesting the propriety of a settlement as opposed to a formal hearing.  

Apprentice and Sponsor Mandatory Orientation

Assistant Executive Director Brian Logan advised the Board that the first mandatory orientation for apprentices and their sponsors was held on Friday, February 24, 2012. Noting that the Board had originally requested that this orientation date be delayed so that the Members of the Board had an opportunity to review, and approve, the content of the orientation programs, Mr. Logan noted that proposed cancellation would have delayed the approval of the applicants awaiting the start of the program; therefore, it was decided (with approval from the Board Chairman) to go forward with the initial planned date.

Ms. Roxanne Poole, Program Coordinator, provided the Board with a Question and Answer list which she used during the orientation. The Board reiterated its desire to have a more detailed outline presented and noted that it wanted an opportunity to edit the Questions and Answers presented by Ms. Poole. 

Marjorie Mahero - Micro-phototherapy
The Board continued its discussion in regard to an inquiry from Ms. Marjorie Mahero, who previously had submitted materials to the Board regarding “micro-phototherapy”.  Previously, the Board had advised that it was unable to reach a determination as to whether its licensees were authorized to provide this service; and that Ms. Mahero may need to have an expert, or the manufacturer of the product, appear before the Board to   demonstrate micro-phototherapy in order for the Board to determine the propriety and legality of licensed cosmetologists and estheticians performing micro-phototherapy services in the State. Further, the Board referenced COMAR 09.22.02.03(J) which states:

.03 Prohibitions.

     The following activities are prohibited in any full service or limited practice salon or in regard to any salon-sponsored services:
J. Unless an individual possesses a valid and appropriate health occupation license issued by the Department of Health and Mental Hygiene:

(1) The use of lasers, microdermabrasion equipment, or any other mechanical devise used to remove one or more layers of skin; and

(2) The use of any product or method that causes tissue destruction or penetrates the blood fluid barrier, including:

(a) Chemical peels; and

(b) Glycolic acids.

Adjournment

There being no further business, a motion was made by Ms. Trujillo to adjourn the meeting; seconded by Ms. Bunch; and the meeting was adjourned at 12:50 PM.
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